Colorado Association of Conservation Districts
Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
November 30th, 2017, at 8:30 AM via Face to Face, Embassy Suites, Loveland, CO
Attendees: 
Don McBee, CACD President, Lower Arkansas River Watershed 
Anthony Lobato, CACD Vice President, Rio Grande River Watershed

Gary Thrash, San Juan Basin Watershed Director/CO Representative Alternate to NACD 
Gary Moyer, North Platte/White/Yampa River Watershed Director 

Mike Cleary, Gunnison/Dolores River Watershed Director

Charlie Carnahan, Upper South Platte Watershed Director 

Jim Cecil, Republican River Watershed Director 

Scott Jones, Colorado River Watershed Director 

George Fosha, Upper Arkansas River Watershed Director

Bob Warner, CO Representative to NACD 

Brett Moore, CACD Lobbyist

Bobbi Ketels, CACD Executive Director 

Guests: 
Cindy Lair, CSCB

Les Owen, Conservation Services Director, CDA
Call to Order: 

The meeting was called to order by President, Don McBee at 8:33 AM after establishing a quorum.  Director Gary Moyer made the motion to follow a loose agenda.  Director Jim Cecil provided the 2nd.  With no further requests, the board moved on with the agenda.

Prior Meeting Minutes:
The October, 2017 Minutes were provided in hard copy, but were not officially approved at the November 30th face to face board meeting.    
Annual Meeting:

Discussion took place on the location and the dates for the 2018 Annual Meeting.  The discussion included reviewing the AM surveys from attendees, the challenges of starting over with a new venue, recap of issues from previous venues (including the Western Slope), finding a workable venue for lodging, meeting rooms, food and being able to have all activities contained inside where attendees do not have to venture outside to get to the event locations.  Vice President, Anthony Lobato made the motion to keep the 2018 Annual Meeting at the Embassy Suites in Loveland CO and to hold the meeting the week after Thanksgiving.   Jim Cleary gave the 2nd.  The motion to approve passed unanimously.   After the vote, Executive Director Bobbi Ketels brought up the concern as to the hardship of the CACD employee and partnering staff having to work on the Annual Meeting up to and during the Thanksgiving Holiday.  Cindy Lair agreed of the hardship to the staff.  Bobbi offered the idea of changing the CACD/CSCB arrival day from Sunday to Monday.  Gary Moyer made the motion to allow flexibility to move the arrival day from Sunday to Monday, with joint meetings starting on Tuesday and the Annual Meeting days to be moved to Wednesday and Thursday.  The motion to approve start date flexibility passed, with Jim Cecil opposed.  Director Mike Cleary would like to see statistics from the Districts on how many people would attend if CACD was able to offer more registration assistance.  Example; for every two district paying registrations, the district would receive free registration for a third attendee.  Ideas were discussed to build on district involvement and volunteer assistance, which included ideas for providing a more streamlined process and better experience for those who were willing to volunteer.  Discussion also took place about feedback on the expo and ways to improve in 2018.  Ideas were shared, and will continue with the 2018 AM committee.  Everyone agreed to do follow-up with all exhibitors for their feedback.  
Director Gary Moyer brought up discussion on the process for the resolutions, committee meetings and the General Assembly Meeting.  Director Scott Jones wants to see more use of technology as done this year in a way to improve the process.  Everyone agreed some attendees will like this process as it improves, but that some will also want to continue to have paper copies of the resolutions both at the committee meetings and the General Assembly Meeting.   Financial transparency was improved this year, but still room for further improvement by providing the financials via email to all districts a few weeks prior.  This will allow everyone more time to review, and hard copies of financials will still be provided at the meeting.   The budget process will work by providing a (1) page report showing the proposed income/expense budget with projected and actuals for current year.  Details of the budget will be available and provided at the meeting upon request.  Everyone agreed all of these items can be accomplished in 2018.  
Legislative Update – Brett Moore:

Brett proposed ideas for the stock show and the CACD Face to Face meeting scheduled for January 17th, 2018.  
Brett is asking to get a “Save the Date” out to the Legislatures as soon as possible.  Discussion took place on how to handle ticket disbursement, where to hold the meeting, dinner at the Cattleman’s Grill and hotel accommodations.  Brett expressed the concern of having all plans in place prior to January 1, 2018. Details for the stock show will be finalized during the December CACD BOD meeting on December 13th.  Discussion took place about the importance of inviting CACD Farmer and Rancher of the Year in order for them to be recognized at the stock show.  Brett talked about the Ag Council Meet and Greet in January and Ag Day at the Capitol to take place March 20, 2018.  He also reminded everyone of the Ag Council meeting on December 7th.  Brett moved on to discussion about the Ditch Resolution and asked for a copy.  Clarity of the resolution was discussed, along with who may be available to testify.  Cindy sent a copy of the resolution to Becky and Kevin.  Brett briefly discussed the Severance Tax email received earlier that the morning.  
Financial Update:

October financial handouts were provided, but no formal financial update was given.  Discussion took place about the process of finalizing 2017 financials and details of the 2018 budget.  Director Mike Cleary will work will Bobbi on the process.  The board offered ideas of possible ways to offer assistance to the Executive Director position to help reduce the work load.  Further conversations will take place with the Executive Committee early in 2018 after 2017 books are completed.  
CSCB Update-Les Owen:

Due to time constraints and needing to move on with the election of officers, Les gave a very brief statement on severance tax issues, Federal Lands issues and BLM Forest Service planning.  Les offered to visit with the Executive Committee at a later date to discuss in further detail.  Les accepted CACD’s invitation to attend the stock show.

Election of CACD Officers:

President Don McBee announced a contested position for CACD President and asked for a motion to open the floor to nominations.  Director Gary Moyer opened the floor to nominations for the position of CACD President and Director Mike Cleary gave the 2nd.  Gary Moyer nominated Scott Jones.  Mike Cleary gave the 2nd.  Director Jim Cecil nominated Anthony Lobato.  Director Charlie Carnahan gave the 2nd.  President Don McBee called for a motion for the nominations to cease.  Director Gary Moyer made the motion and Director Jim Cecil gave the 2nd.

Don stated each nominee would be given time to speak prior to the secret ballot vote.  Director Mike Cleary asked Bobbi to give a brief statement of what she felt was expected of the President.  Bobbi gave a brief statement of what she expects from the President and the entire board.  

Don McBee called for a break to allow both nominees time to prepare to speak.  The meeting came back into session at 10:31 AM.    Nominees Scott Jones and Anthony Lobato each gave a brief talk to the board.  President Don McBee then called for the private ballot vote to start and announced that Bobbi Ketels and Cindy Lair would count the votes together.  After the votes were counted, Don asked Bobbi to announce the results.  Bobbi announced that Director Scott Jones was elected the new President for CACD.   Don then asked for nominations for Vice President.  Director Mike Cleary nominated Anthony Lobato for Vice President.  Anthony declined the nomination.  Director George Fosha nominated Gary Thrash for Vice President.  Gary declined due to his role with his watershed and the need to make this a priority.  Director Gary Moyer nominated Mike Cleary.  Director Jim Cecil gave the motion for nominations to cease and Director George Fosha gave the 2nd.  The vote for Mike Cleary as the new Vice President for CACD was unanimous.  
Don McBee asked for volunteers for the position of secretary and treasurer.  There were no volunteers. The board agreed according to bylaws the ED can act in capacity of the secretary and treasurer and that these two positions do not need to be voted in.   Bob Warner stated that the NACD Directors should be voted on at this meeting.  Director Gary Moyer gave the motion to keep the existing NACD Director and NACD Alternate Director the same.  Jim Cecil gave the 2nd.  The vote to keep Bob Warner as the NACD Director and Gary Thrash as the NACD Alternate Director was unanimous.  
Don McBee asked if there was any additional business to discuss.  Director Gary Moyer encouraged the board to send the Executive Director and the new President to the NACD Annual Meeting in TN at the end of January.  Both Bobbi and Scott said they would need more time to make that commitment.  Gary Thrash stated that early registration would end prior to the next board meeting.  Bob Warner stated that a vote needed to take place as soon as possible and that there may be a scholarship available.  Don McBee asked for follow-up on details to the scholarship and stated that a vote could be made via email.  Director George Fosha inquired about the process and Don McBee stated an email vote was permissible since CACD does not fall under the Sunshine Law.  Director Jim Cecil brought forth discussion of CACD creating a plan similar to the Annual Plan of Work required by the districts.  Jim offered to draft a plan and submit to the board for input and revision.  Jim stated this may help with some districts in their decision to pay dues.    Creating a Fact sheet for what CACD does was also discussed.  Bobbi Ketels asked the board to put thought into the role of CACD with other organizations to ensure that we are spending our time wisely and in a way that benefits our mission and the districts.  Bob Warner stated that attendance at meetings is different than participating and the importance is in participation.  The board agreed with the need to reevaluate.    
President Don McBee asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Director Mike Cleary gave the motion and Director Charlie Carnahan provided the 2nd.  The meeting adjourned at 10:50 AM.   The next CACD BOD meeting will be on December 13th, 2017 via teleconference.
Respectfully Submitted, 
Bobbi Ketels 
CACD Executive Director
